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90 Main Street

Brownfield, ME 04010

207-890-4240
brownfieldrecdept@yahoo.com

www.brownfieldrecdept.com
Dear Family,


What follows is a family handbook that reflects our program philosophy and general goals for the children.  Enclosed are the rules, expectations, and policies of the Brownfield Recreation Department Camp Husky (BRDCH). This handbook is for you to keep - as undoubtedly it provides lots of useful information. Please feel free to ask about anything at any time.  Changes to this handbook will be posted on our bulletin boards just as you enter the camp rooms. 
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Admission


Parents are required to provide and complete the necessary paperwork BEFORE enrollment.  Payment is also expected BEFORE your child can attend.  BRDCH accepts children from ages 5 – 12 on a first come first serve basis with priority given to those signing up for full weeks.  Children must be signed up by Friday of the previous week to attend camp the following week. 
Attendance Policy


Regular attendance and keeping your schedule is appreciated.  If you are keeping your child at home, arriving late in the morning (after 8:30am), or picking your child up at a different time (before 4:30) in the afternoon, as a courtesy to the child and us, please call as soon as you know about the change.  Payment is expected for any missed days that you have committed to and will not be refunded, if you have signed up for a full week. This has to be enforced to be able to meet our minimum budget requirements.  


When your child must be picked up by someone other than yourself an adequate form of identification must be presented or the child will not be released into their custody. This rule will be enforced for the safety of the child.
Behavior and Discipline


It is our policy that children who are having behavioral problems are looking for attention.  There is always a reason for any behavior and we try to find out what it is and where it stems from.  This may include talking with the child, their peers, and/or their families.  It is quite helpful if you let us know about any issues at home that might influence your child’s behavior.  This may help us to understand what your child is trying to deal with and assist us in redirecting them.  Redirection is used in most cases, reducing the need for time outs.  “Time outs may be used with the child will be placed away from the group but still within eyesight.  When the child feels they are ready to join the group we encourage them to talk about what just happened and apologize if necessary.  It is important that the child understands that what happened was inappropriate and will not be tolerated in the future.  Some problems require the attention of the parents, but most do not.  It is easier for the child to understand and learn from their mistakes when it is dealt with immediately.  When needed, the parents will be informed of a situation that requires their additional help.

Birthdays


Birthdays are a wonderful time for each child.  We pride ourselves in making each child feel special on their special day.  We ask that if you would like to supply paper goods and a snack please notify us in advance.   We are aware of all special diets, food allergies, and restrictions and will be able to provide you a list if needed.  We will work to assure that children are made to feel extra special on their day of celebration.   Parents are welcome to join in the festivities.  We ask that gifts are not exchanged at the BRDCH for fear of hurt feelings.

Car Seats and Field Trips


Car seats and booster seats are required for all children under the age of 8 or under 80 pounds riding in any motor vehicle.  This is an issue we take seriously.  Your child will not be allowed in a vehicle without the proper seat.   Please provide a car seat when needed and label it with your child’s name.  You are welcome to leave one for the week or summer in our Town van.

Field trips can help add a great deal to your child’s learning and understanding of the world around them.  Parents will be notified of the date, place, time, and transportation details trip in advance.  Transportation will be provided and often parents are encouraged to participate. 

Child Abuse Policy


All teachers in the State of Maine, including child care providers, are mandated to report any incidences of suspected child abuse or neglect.  Each child’s right to be safe and cared for is a responsibility we take seriously.
Communication


Families are encouraged keep the lines of communication open.  It may be easier to write a note, email, text, make a telephone call, or chat in person.  Please let us know in advance if you would like to talk as it may be difficult when picking up or dropping off your child.  This is the time when children need most of our attention and it is not fair to them if it is not provided to the best of our abilities.  For confidentiality reasons we should not talk openly in front of other children and adults about sensitive issues.  


Any topic is fine to discuss- misunderstandings only get worse when they are not aired.  If the time is not appropriate we will get back to you as soon as possible.  Sometimes we are busy with the children and cannot make it to the phone if you call during the day.  Please leave a message and we will get back to you as soon as possible.  We also have cell phones to use if we are traveling or outside.  

Days and Hours of Operation


BRDCH is open Monday thru Friday from 7am until 5pm.  In the rare occasion that a child must be picked up after hours a late fee of $5 for every 5 minutes will apply and be added to the fee the following week.  Your child will not be allowed to participate in camp until the late fee is paid.  


BRDCH will be closed on Independence Day and the Friday before Brownfield Old Home Day.
Drug and Alcohol Policy


Any person suspected of being under the influence of any substance while at BRDCH will be asked to leave immediately.  We cannot legally keep a child from his or her legal guardian because we suspect that person to be under the influence.  We will however, try to dissuade that person from leaving with the child; call another person who is also authorized to pick up your child; and in the event we are unsuccessful,  we will call the local or state authorities to intervene with the operation of the motor vehicle.  This policy is in place for the protection of the children.  

Please remember that this is a community center with plenty of children around, please set a good example and do not smoke on the premises.  

Emergency Closings


In the rare event that the summer camp needs to close early or be closed for the day all parents will be notified as soon as possible.  Please have alternate care available.
 Fees and Payments 


A $25 registration fee is due at the time of registration to ensure your child’s spot at BRDCH.  This fee is due in advance of your child participating in camp.  Childcare is based on a first come first serve basis with priority given to those signing up for a week at a time.  Our weekly fee of $125 fee applies to a full five days of care.  This rate includes the cost for all field trips.
  Our daily rate is $30 per child per day with the exception of field trip days which cost $40 per child per day.  There is not a multi child discount.  

All fees and payments are due prior to your child’s attendance BRDCH.  Due to budgetary commitments we are unable to accept children if the payment has not been made.  Their will be NO EXCEPTIONS to this rule so please make sure payment is made in advance.  We do not accept credit cards but do accept cash and checks.  We also accept Aspire; please see the Town Office for more information.  Receipts are available upon request.  If the bank returns your check you will be responsible for a $30.00 fee. 

A limited amount of scholarships are available for families in need.  Children who are awarded scholarships are determined by financial need through the Brownfield Town Office Town Administrator.  All parents interested in receiving a scholarship must complete the proper paperwork and must be a resident of the Town of Brownfield.  These are awarded on a first come first serve basis.  We also accept Aspire for qualifying families.  

No refunds will be given once you have paid for your child to attend a session.  We appreciate as much notice as you are able to give about the upcoming changes in your child’s schedule.

Fire Drills


Fire drills will be performed periodically.  This may include talking about fire safety both at camp and at home.   An evacuation route is posted in each room and we will practice safely exiting the building.  We encourage you to have the same discussions and practices at home with your child.

Food and Meals


Children are expected to bring a healthy snack & beverage for the morning, lunch & drink at noon, and another snack & drink for the afternoon.  Please send additional water in a labeled container.  We ask that candy, gum, and soda not be brought to camp.  Also, NO HOT lunches please!  We plan to be out and about quite a lot so hot lunches are not practical.  Special dietary needs should be discussed prior to enrollment, in the case that we make snack and/or lunch some days.   We will do our best to accommodate preferences.  Allergies require a doctor’s note with specific information and directions.
Immunization and Health Policy


As required by the State if your child is not immunized and an outbreak of disease takes place, it is the parent’s responsibility to keep their child at home until the outbreak no longer exists or until the child receives necessary immunization.


A sick child needs to be in the comfort of their own home where they can be cared for by the parents.  If a child becomes ill during the day we will do our best to keep the child comfortable until a parent is able to come and pick them up.  Sick can be defined many different ways, some symptoms may include, but are not limited to, vomiting, diarrhea, crusty or watery eyes, fever, rash, persistent coughing, and a runny nose.  Sick children will be admitted or dismissed upon the discretion of the BRDCH Staff.


These policies are in place to protect all of the children and their families.  Please show respect for all when your child is sick by keeping them at home.

Items from Home


While we like to encourage the child’s independence we sometimes see a need for parental involvement.  Many children like to dress themselves and pack their own backpack.  While this may be helpful to the parents it sometimes causes problems at camp.    We have provided a list of necessary items as well as items that are inappropriate to bring to Camp.  We have space available to store all extra items to lessen the parent’s everyday load; however items should be taken home over the weekend.  Please remember to labels all of your child’s belongings, as the responsibility for lost or damaged items lies with the children and their parents.

Necessary Items:






Sweatshirt
T-shirt

 Water bottle

Lunch (no hot lunches)

Pants

Shorts

 Towel


Snacks



Socks
        Swimsuit   

 Extra footwear 
Drinks


Sunscreen
 
Underwear
 Camp shirt on Field Trip Day
PLEASE take swimsuits and towels home over the weekend.  Wet items tend to smell funny the next week.  Also PLEASE label all of your children’s items.  BRD is not responsible for lost items.  
Inappropriate Items

Weapons of any kind, including toy guns and knifes.
Fireworks or any type of explosive.
Illegal substances.  
Glass or breakable items.

Toys with small or multiple parts.

Spending money.
Candy, gum, or soda.

Electronic equipment (including cell phones) will only be allowed on rainy days. 
Please remember that what your child plays with may not be appropriate for other children.  Please use discretion, as will the Camp Staff.
Acceptable Items

Story books labeled with child’s name.

A blanket and/or stuffed animal for comfort.

Children may bring their bicycles but will NOT be allowed to ride them with out a proper helmet.  


Please be aware of the items in your child’s backpacks.  Never leave any medications, bug repellant, sunscreen, sharp objects, or other dangerous substances in their backpacks as they have access to their bags all day long.

Medications


Medications MUST be in their original container and will only be given under the written permission of the child’s doctor.  A dated and signed note from the doctor stating written instructions for administration must be provided.  Forms are available and must be filled out whenever medication is to be given.  We keep a log on what medicine was given, when, and by whom, feel free to ask to review this at any time.

BRDCH has a “no nit” policy for head lice.  Children with head lice will not be allowed back to camp until they are free of head lice.  A doctor’s note will need to be provided proving they are nit free.  
Photography and Video Taping


Photography and video taping may be done for a variety of purposes.  They prove helpful in creating portfolios and brochures, they may be used in arts projects, or they may be used for advertising purposes.  Each family is asked to complete and sign a permission form stating the conditions under which their child may be photographed or video taped.  
Sign In / Sign Out Policy


ALL Children MUST be signed in and out daily buy a qualified adult.  This ensures us that each child is coming and leaving with who they should be.  It also helps with attendance records.  On the BRDCH Application Form we ask who is authorized to pick up your child/ren.  Only those people who are listed on that section will be allowed to pick up your child!  This ensures the safety of your child/ren.  You may change the people on that list as often as you wish.  If someone comes to pick up your child who our staff is not familiar with they will be asked for a proper picture ID.  If restraining or custody orders are in place please make the Director and staff aware.  We may not legally hold a child from being released to their biological parent but we may delay pick up until you or the proper authorities are reached.  
Sunscreen and Bug Repellent


At BRDCH we like to spend a lot of time outdoors getting lots of that good fresh Maine air.  Subsequently, sunscreen and bug repellent may be needed.  It is the responsibility of the parent to provide these items, as they WILL NOT be provided by BRDCH.  Spray on sunscreen is the easiest for the staff to apply.  Please make sure that the items you supply are age appropriate and have your child’s name on the bottle.  A medication permission form needs to be completed for after-burn lotions, sprays, and bug bite relief medicines.  It is very helpful if you apply these things before the child is brought to camp, just please let the staff know.

Television, Video Game, and Computer Usage


On occasions the television, computer, or video game may be used by the children.  We ask that you please let us know if this presents a problem.  All usage will be monitored by staff and will be age appropriate.  Electronics will NOT be allowed at camp.  Please keep them home.    
We thank you and your child in advance for your compliance with these policies and procedures.  Please feel free to ask questions at anytime.
PAGE  
2

